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Conflicting Budget Postings – During our review of the City’s proposed 2024 budget, two 
conflicting proposed budget documents were posted to the City’s website. One document was 
part of the 2024 Manager’s Budget Presentation and was the budget document shown at the City 
Council’s budget hearing meeting on October 10, 2023. The other document was the detailed 
Managers Proposed Budget. These documents were posted side by side on the City’s website. 
While we found the variances between the budgets to be immaterial, presenting two different 
proposed budget documents is concerning from a transparency perspective as members of the 
public, who rely on the proposed budget to make informed decisions, may not have been using 
the most accurate information.  

Tax Cap Compliance 

General Municipal Law Section 3-c establishes a tax levy limit for local governments. The law 
generally precludes local governments from adopting a budget that requires a tax levy that exceeds 
the prior year tax levy by more than 2 percent or the rate of inflation, whichever is less, unless the 
governing board adopts a local law to override the tax levy limit.  

The City’s proposed 2024 budget includes a tax levy of $23,574,645, which is $1,126,062 from 
exceeding the tax levy limit. In adopting the 2024 budget, the City Council should be mindful of 
the legal requirement to adopt a budget that includes a tax levy no greater than the tax levy limit, 
unless it adopts a local law to override the limit. 

Recommendations 

The City Council should: 

1. Lower the estimate for sale of metered water or pass a resolution to raise water rates prior
to the adoption of the budget.

2. Adopt a budget that includes a tax levy no greater than the tax levy limit (tax cap) unless a
local law is adopted to override the limit.

City officials should: 

3. Develop a plan to maintain fund balance at a reasonable level to ensure funds are available
in case of unanticipated expenditures or a shortfall in revenues during the fiscal year.

4. Review the amount of fund balance appropriated for the water fund and amend to the
amount that is available.

5. Review the estimates for New York State Touring Route Program revenue and
expenditures and amend as necessary.

6. Review the estimate for sewer usage revenue and amend as necessary.

7. Consider including a reasonable estimate for contingencies in the budget.






